
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, November 1st, 2011.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




John Bernard, Vice-Chairperson 



Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member (absent)



Steven Kessler, Board Member 



Robert Foley, Board Member 
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member
Peter Daly, Board Member 


ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Ed Vergano, Director Department of Technical Services 



Chris Kehoe, Planning Department  



*



*



*

CHANGES TO THE AGENDA:

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we do have a couple of changes to the agenda tonight both under the area of correspondence.  We have a PB 13-10 which is the request to add additional use of – it’s a request to use an office on a property that is zoned for that particular use.  We’ll deal with that when we get there.  This application has been before us previously with another piece of this so this will be the second part of that particular application.  The other one is PB 07-09 which is the request for a second one-year time extension from the Yeshiva Ohr Hameir.  We’ll put that as the final item under ‘correspondence.’


*



*



*

ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF OCTOBER 4, 2011
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked can I get a motion?
Mr. Steven Kessler stated so moved.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*

CORRESPONDENCE
PB 20-01    a.
Letter dated August 29, 2011 from Orlando Papaleo requesting a reduction of his Letter of Credit from $255,000 to $75,000 for the Sunset Ridge subdivision located on Locust Avenue.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I believe we will be referring this back.  We don’t have all the information that we need to deal with that at the moment.
Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion that we refer this back.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 28-90    b.
Letter dated October 5, 2011 from Evangelos Vourliotis requesting Planning Board Approval of elevation changes at the Reef Restaurant located at 92 Roa Hook Road.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated I’m here with Mr. Vourliotis tonight to answer any questions or go over what the proposal is for the restaurant that is currently known as the Reef.  It’s been in that location for upwards of 40 years and right now the owner feels as though it’s time to do an upgrade or renovation to the exterior and that’s essentially what we are proposing to do.  There is a rendering of the restaurant up on the screen.  You can take a look and see.  It’s going to be called “Table 9” is the name of the restaurant.  You can see by the “9” that’s above the entryways but that’s pretty much it, some different awning schemes, some different color schemes on the painting and essentially the same footprint.  We’re not expanding the footprint in any way, shape or form.
Mr. Steven Kessler asked is there outdoor seating now?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded now there is not, there will be.  To those of you who have been to The Reef in the past, if you recall, usually you walk in through here, walk along that sort of enclosed space, go up a few steps and then there’s the greeting area right here and if you walk around there’s the bar which is behind this wall.  Right in this area here as you get to the top of the steps, there are currently some cocktail tables and what they’re proposing to do is to that exterior wall that’s there is to move it back eight feet and then keep those tables essentially in the same spot so there’ll be now four to six tables that are outside in the same location essentially, but now outside because we’re moving the exterior wall back. 

Mr. John Klarl asked so the bar/lounge becomes outdoor area?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded there’s going to be outdoor seating but the bar and primarily the bar and the lounge will still be inside.  85% of the seats will still be inside. 

Mr. Steven Kessler asked how do you get to the outside area from the bar?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded for those familiar, when you walk past this greeting area here there’s another entrance down at this end so if you can park on this side and walk in here, on that side, away from the greeting area, there’ll be a small door that will take you to the outside.  That’s the outdoor seating area there.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked do one of those windows becomes a door, is that what you’re saying?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded I believe so or it may be that the door is perpendicular to the view that we’re looking at.

Mr. Robert Foley asked how close to the traffic circle road would that outdoor seating area be?  Is the curve of the traffic circle there or the curve has already been completed?  This is further back?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded this is all within the existing footprint.  We’re not extending anything out from the existing face of the building.
Mr. Robert Foley stated I know that but I’m only asking because people would be sitting out there and if it was anywhere near the part of the curve, if a car got loose off the curve and ran…

Mr. Tim Cronin responded they’re up high.  They’re elevated off the road probably six or eight feet, maybe more, they’re on a patio and there’s a railing in front.  You can see there’s landscaping in front of those windows as well.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked so Tim, the seating wouldn’t be any closer to the road than it currently is?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded exactly.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated well, there is no seating there though, you say.

Mr. Tim Cronin responded there’s seating but it’s inside the building.  So, what we’re doing is we’re taking the outside – if this is the wall here and the seats are here, we’re taking this outside wall and moving it here so the seats will now be outside.  They’re going to be exposed to the fresh air.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked you’re extending the awning?  There’s an awning there right now?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded I don’t think so.  I think that awning’s going to be following the existing building line and just drop down.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I ask because they’d be outdoors as opposed to behind a wall or the front windows if a car didn’t make the curve.  It may be beyond the curve.  I should have gone there and looked myself.

Mr. Tim Cronin responded it’s got to be 25, 30 feet off the road I bet.  You think it’s 40?  40 feet and it’s elevated as well.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any additional questions or concerns?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded just as we discussed at the work session, the ARC has signed off on the elevations.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated they said they had no issues with this.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we approve the changes.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Tim Cronin stated thank you very much.

PB 10-07    c.
Undated letter (received by the Planning Division on 10/14) from Yolla Khoury requesting Planning Board Approval of a storage shed on his property located at 2311 Crompond Road.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we approve this by motion subject to necessary Permits.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 25-93    d.
Letter dated October 17, 2011 from James R. Wendling requesting Planning Board approval of solar panels and LED lighting at the Roundtop Commons project located on Route 9A.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that was the old Roundtop in Montrose.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Mr. Wendling is here from Mr. Balter’s office.

Mr. Jim Wendling stated from Walter Balter.  Would you like me to just go over it?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded sure, yes that would be helpful.

Mr. Jim Wendling stated in an effort to enhance the development, we’re potentially considering solar panels and we are considering LED street lights as opposed to traditional street lights.  LEDs cost more but they’re more durable, they’ll be better for maintenance for our property management team, they use less energy obviously and it’s a better product.  I’ve provided the revised site plan and the lighting plan now has 26 lights as opposed to 37 lights, which was on the original plans that we changed over the summer in July.  The revised lighting plan is extremely similar to the approved plan it just now has less lights.  The intensity of the lights does not exceed in any one section of the project, what we had in the original plan and regarding the solar it’s something we may or may not do.  Obviously there are many benefits to solar and if we do it we would do it for buildings 3 and 4.  Those buildings have the elevators where buildings 1 and 2 do not and they would feed the clubhouse as well.  It’s something that we’re still considering but we haven’t made a final decision but we want your approval prior to going forward.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked so it’s 3 and 4 just because they have the elevators?

Mr. Jim Wendling responded correct.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked and the solar would be used for what?

Mr. Jim Wendling responded for the common areas; the elevators, laundry room, common corridors and potentially for some of the clubhouse energy as well.  We were originally considering buildings 1 and 2.  Building 1 for possibly the treatment plant but it’s not going to work so right now we’re looking to just buildings 3 and 4.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked has anything else changed structurally by putting on solar panels?

Mr. Jim Wendling responded no.  They’ll be flush-mounted.  They’ll be black to match the roofs.  I sent a few elevations.  I don’t know how great they are.  We don’t have actual photographs obviously.  I could Photoshop photographs but we aren’t able to do.  But, they’ll be black.  They’ll be flush-mounted and they’ll be in, in a way that you will not be able to see them for the most part from the front of the buildings.  We would only need to use, probably, 40 to 50% of the existing roof space maximum.  So, it won’t even be more than 50% of the roof.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked do you know if Chris had any – and Chris, if the AAC had any opinions about the two proposals, where to place the solar panels?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded no, the only comment I got back – I emailed and it was in your packets tonight and it said they had no comments.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated actually they said they had no oppositions, no issues.

Mr. Peter Daly stated no issues.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and they got all of the same documents that you got.

Mr. Robert Foley stated we’re assuming they mean both the roof panels and the lights.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but they were clear there were two options and where to place them?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I didn’t have that discussion with them, no.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated just regarding the site lighting as a rule we generally look for a minimum of 0.5 foot candles.  It appears, and again it’s a very small scale drawing, that the number of areas where pedestrians would traverse the foot candles are considerably below.  We would be concerned, of course, about people not being able to see an obstruction or a pothole.  People are more likely to trip if the lighting wasn’t sufficient.

Mr. Jim Wendling asked what wasn’t sufficient?  Just repeat that?  I’m sorry I couldn’t hear that?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded I just want you to verify that you’re at a minimum of 0.5.

Mr. Jim Wendling responded yes, we are.  0.5 is the green, blue is 1 and red is 2 and all of our areas exceed that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I can’t tell actually by looking at this what’s what.  You’ve got everything laid out here but it’s not flagged that that means that or that means the other.  The green means this, the blue means that or the other, right?
Mr. Jim Wendling responded you have the index in the upper right hand corner, the foot candle index.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated if you could just get us a larger scale of that photometric pattern so we can really take a look at it. 
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked this lighting overlaps or doesn’t it?

Mr. Jim Wendling responded it will be overlapped, yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think that, in as much as the ARC has no issues with this, and I didn’t really detect any sense from this Board that we have serious issues with this, then we will move on and …

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I still think that we should double check with the AAC to make sure the placement of the solar panels, that they have no opinion on that either.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we can do that subject to.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated yes, exactly.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we approve this pending sign off on the location of the solar panels and such.

Seconded 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Ed also wants a larger scale lighting plan.

Mr. Peter Daly stated we should add that to.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Jim Wendling stated Chris I’ll mail you the full size lighting plan.

PB 43-06    e.
Letter dated October 19, 2011 from Ron Wegner, P.E. requesting the 6th six-month time extension of Preliminary Plat approval for the Ryan Subdivision located on Watch Hill Road. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you would’ve gotten this Resolution at the work session.  It was 30-11.
Mr. Peter Daly responded no we didn’t.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t have it.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated we didn’t.

Mr. Robert Foley asked the handout, not the mailing?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it may even have come in your mail.  None of you have it because I did it a long time ago.  It’s a standard Resolution, the only issue is that there’s the language at the end that he’s not entitled any more time extensions because it’s the last one.  I apologize.  I thought I had it for you.  It’s the standard Resolution.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated he will have received it already?   Had you had the chance to look at it at all?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded Cronin’s office, Ron Wegner’s the engineer so I’ve talked to him about it, he’s aware.

Mr. Robert Foley asked this would be the last one they could…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded last preliminary time extension he can get.  Once he gets final approval he can get time extensions at final approval.  So, he’s got to come back for final approval, I think it’s prior to May 12th, I think was the date.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked or re-apply?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, or start all over.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 30-11 based upon Chris’s comments.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 9-09      f.
Report dated October 2011 prepared by Fitzpatrick Engineering, LLC entitled “September 2011 Full Protocol Report” for the Brookfield Resource Management Facility located on Route 9A as required by Condition #8 of Planning Board Resolution 56-10 and as outlined in the Traffic Monitoring and Evaluation Protocol.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think we’re just going to receive and file this.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated we’re going to get a report on that, when?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded John Canning is actually already submitted his draft review of it.  Ed and I are still looking it over so you’ll have that two weeks prior to the December meeting and the assumption is both Canning and Mr. Fitzpatrick will be at the December meeting.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we receive and file.

Seconded.

Mr. John Bernard stated on the question, I’m just curious if anything has, since we’re on Brookfield, with the fence that they built that was evidently from the note that Art Clemens sent, different from the fence, the design that was approved.

Mr. John Klarl asked I thought you pointed out the landscape was different?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded well, but that’s a good question.  I had a conversation with the engineer and I forgot, maybe it was Mr. Daly, someone at the work session – I always assumed Art’s comments were on the landscaping because the landscaping is not what was approved by the Planning Board and in checking with the applicant, the applicant said “we haven’t finished, we’re going to plant those 10 additional trees that we’re mandated to.”  But, then based on what Mr. Daly said, I was curious whether Art wasn’t satisfied with the fence, the actual design of the fence.  I emailed him but haven’t heard back.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated he said it wasn’t approved.  I think I saw something…

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked but is it the landscaping that wasn’t approved or the fence?

Mr. John Klarl responded this is not as it was approved.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well, that picture showed – was a rendering showing 10 very large trees which are definitely not there so I just assumed he was talking about the landscaping. 

Mr. John Klarl stated it sounds like he was talking about the shadblow serviceberry trees.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ll find that out.

Mr. John Klarl stated and for the record, this Brookfield doesn’t own a small park in the City.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you’ll make our concerns known to them and then hopefully by that time we meet again in December, not only this issue but the protocol report but the other matters will be up for discussion.

Mr. Steve Steinmetz stated I’m taking notes on that.  I’m not here for that but I’m taking notes on this and I’ll take them back.

With all in favor saying "aye." 
PB 13-10    g.
Letter from Laura Hilldinger asking that they have the ability to use the back office of the car dealership alongside our computer company occupying the front office.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there’s a request for another use on that particular property and it would be a front office for a computer service company.  They’ve spoken with you about it Chris?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, she’s here.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated why don’t we have you elucidate for us what you plan to do with this and then I have a couple of questions?
Ms. Laura Hilldinger stated I’m the owner of Novak Engineering which is the computer networking service company in the front and the two brothers, my husband is Michel Agram and his brother is Ulysse Agram.  He wants to have an office in the back and use the – it was previously approved as a used car dealership for four cars and then we want to have the front of the office to do computers.  We’re not retailing computers.  It’s not like a Best Buy, we’re just going to use it as an office space and the two brothers are going to share it.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked you’re not selling computers?

Ms. Laura Hilldinger responded we would sell you a computer.  We do camera system.  We design video surveillance systems.  We would sell you a video camera system.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I need to be clear on what you do.  You said you’re Novak Engineering, what does that office do?

Ms. Laura Hilldinger responded we sell video camera systems.  I have a license by New York State to sell and install video cameras.  We repair computers.  People can – you can drop off a computer.  If you wanted to cable your office, you might call us and we would cable your office.  We would set up servers.  We’re IT basically.  We’re like an outsourced IT company.  Basically, we have many customers around like ITI Strategies, and Bertollini.  We help out with their computers.  We do their cameras.  

Mr. Robert Foley asked do they come to you at this location or do you go out or is it done online?

Ms. Laura Hilldinger responded generally we go out.  We go to their site.  We might design a system there.  We’ll take a walk in but it’s not a retail store. 

Mr. Robert Foley asked so in other words there’s not a lot of traffic flow in and out?

Ms. Laura Hilldinger responded no, I’d love it if there was but no.  It’s not like going to be a Best Buy where you’re going to go in and you’re going to look at computers and stuff.  Generally, we would go out and meet the client.  Sometimes they might come to our office.  It wouldn’t be a lot of traffic in that sense.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked is it a showroom or do you have equipment there?

Ms. Laura Hilldinger responded we have a storage room where we would store cameras and servers and computers in the back.  There’s plenty of room.  It’s bigger than you think that little place actually but it’s not a showroom where you would go in and pick something off the shelf, that’s not it at all.  When you walk in, there’s a desk and it looks more like an office.  It doesn’t look like a store.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked so people coming in, you’d show them books of various types of equipment that they may be interested in purchasing, is that how it works?

Ms. Laura Hilldinger responded I really don’t anticipate a lot of people coming in.  It’s more we would go to them and then come back and design the system, like the camera system, and I would put it together and give them a proposal or put a bid out.  
Mr. Steven Kessler asked you advertise yourself as home surveillance company, or computer repair, surveillance?

Ms. Laura Hilldinger responded computer repair and video camera surveillance.  We kind of got to do it all to make it in this world today.  You have to have a license in New York State to sell and install cameras, it’s a fire and burglary alarm license we have.  We have the license.  We’ve been doing this for many years.  We do computers as well.  Michel Agram he originally did the Town of Cortlandt website so he’s been in the computer business for years and his brother’s been in the car business for years and they’re sharing the space to keep the rent down.  There’s more than enough room.  We don’t anticipate having a lot of foot traffic.  That’s not what we’re looking to do.  We’re more looking to sit down, I would go see a customer, they would tell me – you have a bunch of cameras here, you might want to update the system, you would call me and I would come in and do a walkthrough, draw it out and present my prices to you.  We do bids.  We put out bids.  I’m driving down to Port Chester.  They’re having a big bid.  I’ll walk the site.  It’s not a retail space.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are you still going to be selling cars there?

Ms. Laura Hilldinger responded yes, the back – we want to be able to use – the back office is going to be for the brother to sell cars.  There’s more than enough – basically, we just want to share the space.  We just want to have a space so that we can have somewhere to sit with a phone and then, when his brother’s not there, we can answer his phone.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked how long has your business been there?

Ms. Laura Hilldinger responded how long has our business been there?  We just leased the office.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked but you’re in now?

Ms. Laura Hilldinger responded the Novak is in.  We’ve been going through the procedures to get our sign approved.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked but you’ve been in what a few months?

Ms. Laura Hilldinger responded a month.  We signed the lease on September 1st.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked and at that time someone else was going to have this car dealership right?

Ms. Laura Hilldinger responded the brothers signed the lease together and that was the plan.

Mr. John Klarl asked is the lease subject to you obtaining any sort of approvals from this Board?

Ms. Laura Hilldinger responded I didn’t think so.  It doesn’t seem like we’re doing anything that we shouldn’t be able to do.  Do you know what I’m saying?  

Mr. John Klarl asked but I don’t know if you have a lease provision that says “if you obtain this approval the lease goes forward.  If you don’t obtain the approval lease cancels.”

Ms. Laura Hilldinger responded it’s a good question.  I don’t know but I don’t think so.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated wait a minute John.  I’m getting lost here.  What did you just say?

Mr. John Klarl responded I just asked – she had a lease as of September 1, right, and I asked her if she had a lease that had a provision that said they’re just renting it subject – and after obtaining approvals or it’s subject to obtaining certain approvals from this Board, in which case, when the approvals fail the lease fails.  So, I was asking her if she had that provision.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think the confusing thing is here is that if the computer repair, video service tenant walked into my office now, that is already approved there.  Years ago there was a tenant in there that did that work.  It was a computer repair…

Ms. Laura Hilldinger stated it was a computer – it was a network…

Mr. Chris Kehoe continued years ago, so I would have said “look, that’s the same use but go over in Code Enforcement and double check that.”  Then, we spent a couple of months with Mr. Reghetti getting the car approved because the car was a different – it was a change of use.  Now, you have both the car use already approved and the office computer use it’s a permitted use.  So, as long as the parking works and the signage, other than two uses that don’t normally seem to go in the same building, there’s nothing that odd about it.  You do know that if you get a separate sign for the car sales you have to come back.  The way we handle that now though is that just goes to the Architectural Review Board.  They are currently getting approval from the Architectural Review Board to pull out the old sign which I think said “East Coast Video,” or something like that now and then to slip in the Novak one.

Ms. Laura Hilldinger stated we did get the approval and I just need to pay the Permit fee.  We just want to share the space for approved uses.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the bottom line is it’s not where the four car dealership, it’s not compounding the location.  You’re not going to have a lot of – you said hardly anyone coming in and out on a daily basis.

Ms. Laura Hilldinger responded we’re not looking at a lot of foot traffic.  Plus, there’s plenty of parking there but we’re not looking to amplify that need of parking in any way.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the recently approved Cronin site plan shows 36 spaces, however, many of those spaces are associated with the auto building in the back but if you look at the site plan there are the four spaces that are set aside for the sale of the used cars and there’s five other spaces that would be logical for visitors to the building to use.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other questions or concerns or issues?

Mr. Robert Foley stated are we doing this before I make a motion?  I make a motion to approve this.

Second with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated request is granted.

Ms. Laura Hilldinger responded thank you.

Mr. John Klarl stated good luck.

PB 7-09      e.
Request of Yeshiva Ohr Hameir for the second one-year time extension conditional Site Development Plan Approval. 

Mr. David Steinmetz stated representing Yeshiva Ohr Hameir.  As the Chair indicated, we did write a letter.  We are at the end of our extension period.  We have requested a further extension.  A very brief update, number one: our client is quite close to obtaining a Demolition Permit in connection with the Dodge City which is the condemned building that was to be removed.  Arrangements have been made and work has been done to cut off all water and sewer connections.  Materials are being prepared for submission to the Building Department to obtain a Demolition Permit and a demolition contractor has been engaged.  All of that is under way and we’re hoping, we had a call today, and we’re hoping that demolition would be conducted and completed before the end of the calendar year, that’s number one.

Mr. John Klarl asked and that’s cutting off the septic connection, not a sewer connection.

Mr. David Steinmetz responded did I say sewer?  Yes, correct, effluent connection.  Second, we received Mr. Hoch’s review memo concerning the status of the site.  We have no disagreements with it.  There are a couple of housekeeping and additional items that he requested be addressed.  They are being addressed and I’m pleased to say that with regard to Westchester County there are no existing or pending county violations.  We’re working with the county, still, to determine which way we go with regard to either continuation of the sewage treatment plant which had originally been reviewed and approved by your Board or following recommendations that have been made by, specifically some members of your Board, to pursue a sewer connection.  As Chris and Ed know, our client has been out doing various tests along a proposed sewer route that would go from the Yeshiva, up along Maple to Lafayette.  I mentioned this to you a year ago.  We are at a point now where we’re kind of at a crossroads trying to get some technical information from our engineers in terms of the cost of installing the sewer.  There have been some rock borings that have been taken so that we know the depth and the material that we would have to install a sewer through.  We expect to have that determination made shortly.  We need, with regard to the county, to finalize our plans about whether we would be doing a sewage treatment plant or a sewer connection.  The county exec.’s office has been most cooperative in terms of giving us the opportunity to become an out-of-district sewer connection and all of that will be hopefully determined shortly.  Nonetheless, we need an extension so that our approvals would remain valid and our Resolution requires that we return to you during the month of November, that’s why we’re here.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated one other point, Dave, you may not be aware but recently I accompanied our electrical inspector on an inspection of the Dallas building which, as you’re aware there was a fire two or three weeks ago.  Again, we don’t know the cause of the fire but he did inspect the other buildings and we are expecting a report from him shortly.

Mr. David Steinmetz responded great.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other questions, concerns, issues?

Mr. Steven Kessler asked so, just in terms of the septic system, today you say DOH has no issues?

Mr. David Steinmetz responded correct.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked and you’re pumping it how frequently?

Mr. David Steinmetz asked David?  I can certainly get back to staff on that.  We’re pumping it with a fair degree of frequency Steve, but the exact number of times I don’t know.  I know we are pumping and we would like to get beyond the pumping scenario.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we hope so.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated I believe the inspector’s there weekly.  Is that correct?

Mr. David Steinmetz responded that may be the case.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated the last time I spoke to him he said he tries to get there weekly.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked anything else from the Board?

Mr. Robert Foley asked this would extend to January of 2013?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded we ran into this last year to the timing requirement seems to be back from the report in November but the extension isn’t really due until January so he could come back in January but we just figured we’d take care of both today.  You have a copy of this Resolution?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded we have a copy of this Resolution.  We need a motion for this.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we approve Resolution 31-11.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. David Steinmetz stated thank you all and we will keep apprised of all the developments with regard to the sewer situation.  Thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked Chris, do we need to receive and file this?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded that’s not even on the agenda.  That’s for next month.

*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARING (ADJOURNED)

PB 10-06    c.
Public Hearing: Application of Sammy Musa Eljamal of Best Rent Properties for Amended Site Development Plan approval and for Tree Removal and Wetland Permits for the construction of a new access drive on the south side of the site and for a proposed 1,728 sq. ft. convenience store and a 1,200 sq. ft. addition to the car wash at the existing gas station/car wash located on the south west corner of Route 6 and the Cortlandt Town Center Access Drive as shown on a 1 page drawing entitled “Site Plan, Proposed Site Improvements” prepared by Bohler Engineering, P.C. latest revision dated August 24, 2009 (see prior PB 25-90 & 42-94).

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this applicant has an application that actually has been on our agenda for quite some time.  We’ve not had any response from the applicant.  After numerous calls and letters to come in and deal with this application, he’s not yet shown.  I don’t believe he has, even as of yet, called in response to your letter, your latest letter.
Mr. Chris Kehoe responded no, based on the last meeting, we sent him a letter advising him that he needed to be here tonight and we didn’t hear anything.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked or that…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated John can address the “or” part.

Mr. John Klarl stated the applicant has been deficient in his appearances before this Board and so we indicated at our October 4th meeting, we sent him a letter saying that he had to show up tonight and show us where he was in connection with the project or the application would be deemed abandoned.  Obviously, the gentleman has not made an appearance tonight.  So, we would make a motion to deem the application abandoned.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we declare this application abandoned and close the file.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this application is now declared abandoned and if the applicant wishes to pursue this ever again he will have to re-apply and submit all the customary papers and fees.

Mr. John Klarl stated just for the record, I think the last time we really had a substantive appearance by someone on behalf of the applicant was October of ’09, so it’s two years.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated just about exactly two years.



*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS 
PB 30-91    a.
Undated letter (received by the Planning Board on September 21, 2011) from Erica Rampersad requesting Planning Board approval for a change of use from retail (Carquest Auto Parts Store) to health and social services for a proposed day care center located at 2064 East Main Street (Cortlandt Boulevard)

Ms. Erica Rampersad stated we have for the old 2064 Main Street.  We’re just planning to put an outside yard space.  You said you met with him as well.
Mr. Dominic Santucci stated we were supposed to have a meeting this Sunday.  I was out there but I didn’t see anybody else.  I was there.  I was in the parking lot.  You probably couldn’t see with the snow but I was there.  I believe Bob came this afternoon.  I showed him what I had intended to do there and I was talking to Steve about it.  I kind of want to sink the play area down so the fence doesn’t look so far high and then we’ll cover it with shrubs all around and we’ll do all the necessary things that have to be done.  But, it is protected pretty good, in my opinion.  You have a stone wall that has to be four feet wide by about five feet high.  Bob saw it, I don’t know if you guys…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I would like to have some feedback from members of the Board who were able to get there on Sunday morning.  You didn’t get there Sunday but you did this afternoon.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I went today and I talked to Peter but the messages got mixed on the confirmed…

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked did you actually go to the site?  Did you see something?  You want to tell us what you saw and how you’re feeling about it.

Mr. Robert Foley stated first of all, one of my concerns was allayed by the fact that the driveway entrance is like two driveways together, so it’s a very wide entrance.  Dominic explained why, when it was Carquest they had tractor trailers coming in so that takes away that concern of mine.  It looks like there’s plenty of parking in the back but on that requirement we’d have to check with the staff.  In the front, where the play area is plotted in, the plan is that the fence would not be on the wall, it would be set back quite a few feet.

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded yes, about four feet so there’s plenty of room for a shrub wall…

Mr. Robert Foley stated so the wall would not be disturbed and I guess that means they wouldn’t have to be – although you can correct me staff, there wouldn’t have to be an interface with DOT.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked how much of that fence would we see behind the stone wall?  How much of the fence – how high would it be beyond that?

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded I would like to put at least the six foot fence so the kids are protected from the bottom up so they can’t climb more or less a six foot fence.  Then you have the wall and there’ll be shrubs all around it.  You’ll probably see maybe two feet of the fence, if that.

Mr. Robert Foley asked in other words there’d be some plantings in front of the fence.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked between the wall and the fence?

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded right.

Mr. Robert Foley stated well, up the slope from the fence.  He wants to lower the grade of the lawn area in the front.  The only thing I saw was there was a propane tank.

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded yes, that has to be removed.

Mr. Robert Foley stated that’s partially buried and it was open to whether the play area would be the way it’s on our plan now facing where the far border to the west, meaning towards the Bear Mountain Extension…

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded I could put it on the other side also but that’s probably the best area there on that side.

Mr. Robert Foley stated then the concern about how would the kids get to the play area without going outside and around would be that…

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded we’re going to put a door with a ramp going down to the play area.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we have I think a former Gemmola elevation and…

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded that was my drawing there.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked where it says “existing sign” somewhere on that elevation is where a door would be?

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded yes.

Mr. Robert Foley asked from what I understood today, there’s the series of two triple windows and it would be to the west of that?

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded right, somewhere to the west of the triple windows.  We could even move it down and remove one of the windows if we had to.  Somewhere in there, we’d cut out a door, put a little platform and then a ramp to get down to the play area.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked with a railing?

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded yes, whatever the State Codes are.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the only thing that – you hear the noise, the cars are whizzing by and the trucks, a fence and some shrubbery would buffer it a little…

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded I understand, we’ll buffer it with shrubs as we can.  I don’t think little kids are going to be too worried about the noise because they’re going to be making enough noise themselves. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated you’ve got to make sure there are no climbers to get over that fence.

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded well, Erica, I’ll tell you, I believe that every time the kids are out there they always have a teacher, someone there on staff.  They’re never there by themselves.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated obviously we would expect that but I think that Ms. Rampersad would see that part of her instruction to her staff would be that somebody should always be located on the fence to keep the kids away from it.  That would ensure that we wouldn’t have any misfortunes.

Mr. Dominic Santucci stated the kind of fence that I’d like to put there would be no slats this way so they could step.  Everything would be going up and down, maybe those white plastic fence so they’re slippery so they can’t climb and slide down like that and it would look good also.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked so Dominic, there would be no access from the outside to this fenced in area?

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded well, I don’t know what the State Code is but we could put a gate.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded if you would put a gate I would strongly recommend a self-closing, this way the gate won’t accidentally be left open.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated for emergency exit I think you would need that.

Ms. Eric Rampersad responded for emergency exits it probably would have to be an egress but by State Law we have to do it by State guidelines what they would – for the secondary egress even if it’s from the building we’d probably have to put one on the side by the front entrance, the driveway.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the only thing I did see was, even though the driveway’s very wide, as you know with a daycare, you run several cars, in the mornings.  When the parents are leaving them off, they’re in a hurry to get to the train or to the parkway, when you get up to the side of the building it seems narrower.  So, if you had a car, I don’t know where they’re going to leave the kids off.  From the driveway and then go in and turn, come back out and would the car coming back out at the top of the driveway run into conflict with a car coming up?  This is where something would have to be stripped or at least plotted out.

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded we could put a double stripe in there to keep the cars on one side and the other ones on the other side.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I’m wondering if one of your garage buildings at the top in the way a little bit but…

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded that’s the tightest area but I don’t know exactly what the dimension is.  That was designed to get tractor trailers in there to unload.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it goes from wide to a narrower and that was my concern at the top.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked John, you were there weren’t you?

Mr. John Bernard responded yes, I’ll need another site visit.

Mr. Dominic Santucci stated I apologize for that.  Mike Ropart does the plowing for me but for some reason he didn’t come and do it and I couldn’t even get him on the phone and my truck was down because I never expected this to come right away.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked does the Board feel that it still wants to go over and take a look at this?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded one thing that staff was thinking about too is maybe we should do a Resolution on this just because the other issue, and I think it’s clarified, but – unless you’re thinking of a hearing, I can’t remember but if approved I’d rather do this by Resolution than a motion because there’s the issue of the play area in the front.  I’ve had some conversations with Code Enforcement and there’s a difference between kids playing in the front yard versus a playground in the front yard.  A playground is not permitted in the front yard.  You could conceivably approve it subject to us getting clarity from Code Enforcement but it might not be bad to organize some of this in a Resolution.

Mr. Robert Foley asked by playground you mean equipment?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded yes, a permanent fixed equipment.  I don’t believe fixed equipment is being proposed here.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated we should also get a plan with the door showing and in the Resolution make sure there’s emergency exit from the play area as well.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we might want to specify, like Ed, said that the secondary gate would be self-closing to tie up some of those things.

Mr. Dominic Santucci stated I have no problem giving you a good plan if we get an approval – I don’t want to go spend on architects and then say “no” and then we’re out all this money for nothing.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I would recommend that if any Board members, I think someone else should go and look too.  Maybe you can just link up with Dominic on a weekday.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated we could do that.

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded that’s fine.  I’m around so we can set some kind of time.  It doesn’t have to be Sunday if you guys want to do it at night.  You want to do it after work, early in the morning.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think we would probably do that one in the daylight.  I’m a little nervous about that area next to the Getty station there, it’s crazy.

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded we’re not that close.  We’re not close to the gas station. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated it’s two structures away from the gas station.  It’s just that the road, Route 6, is a busy road and to make a left turn going in coming from Peekskill let’s say and they wanted to go in there’d be a wait.

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded it gets busy in the morning and at night that’s why if whoever would like to take a look at it come during the day…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we would come during the day and I don’t know – we will have to organize ourselves and decide what day – I think it’s better for all of us or many of us as possible to come together.  It’s easier on you and it allows us to have some kind of exchange that’s valuable and it may also help with the forming of the Resolution etc.  I don’t know whether this has to be – could it take place before the next meeting? 

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.  December 6th is the next meeting or 4th.
Mr. Robert Foley asked are your peak drop off is from 7:00 to 9:00 a.m. perhaps?  And the pickup is like 4:00 to 7:00 p.m.?

Ms. Erica Rampersad responded yes between 7:00 – 9:00 a.m.  About 4:30 to 6:00.
Mr. Robert Foley stated so that’s the busy hours on 6 but again, you’d have to see for yourself.

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded but that’s every business is like that on Route 6.  Everyone would have the same problem.  It gets busy from 4:00 to 6:00 p.m. people going home and people going to work.  I have to say Carquest has been there almost 15, 18 years and nobody was busier then.  They had five delivery trucks going in and out of that place and they were -- usually everybody got their orders 7:00/7:30 and they were there from 9:00 – those trucks were going back and forth there and there was never any accidents, never had any problems, they got out okay.  They were in and out of there, I want to tell you, 50-60 times a day possibly.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the normal time is always the Sunday prior to the meeting but if we want to gather anything from the site inspector to possibly work into a Resolution you might want to do it earlier than that.  And, if you want to do it on Sundays, obviously you don’t want to do it the 27th because that’s Thanksgiving weekend but you could do…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we could possibly even do it on a Saturday morning.  I think many of us are free on Saturday mornings.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I can call you during the week and go out there.

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded like I said, I’m more or less – I’m around.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked could we do it all together on a quick – because this would be the only one on a Saturday morning we could meet for 20 – 25 minutes.  Is that a problem for anybody?  Let’s just pick the Saturday and we’ll do it and it’ll be quick and over with.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked this Saturday?

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked this Saturday the 5th?

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked what time?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded pretty much anytime on Saturday morning is not good for me but that’s fine.  I already went out there so you guys can go out there, unless you want me to bring all of my children in their soccer outfits – 9:00 on Saturday morning.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated 9:00 would be fine.

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded 9:00 Saturday morning then.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked what’s the capacity of the facility?  How many children can attend the day school?

Ms. Erica Rampersad responded it depends on the square footage.  Right now we have the maximum it could be – right now we would start off with anywhere between 30 children and the maximum would be anywhere between 40 to 45.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked in addition to, just to get an idea of the space, you would be renting the equivalent what would be called the entire first floor?

Ms. Erica Rampersad responded exactly.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked the second floor has some previously approved apartments in it and then I also believe your office maybe?

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded yes, there’s also a basement that’s going to be vacant but she’s thinking of doing inside play area down there in the future.

Ms. Erica Rampersad stated I’d have to get that approved.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s another thing we have to tie up.  We have a site plan that shows the amount of parking spaces and parking for a daycare center is, I think 1 per 300 square feet, even though it seems like it has a lot of traffic, the parking is a standard sort of retail parking.  The apartments require one car each but we’d like to do a little bit more of exactly what the parking requirement is.

Mr. Robert Foley asked how many employees and do they come by car?

Ms. Erica Rampersad responded currently I have 4 employees including myself is 5; 2 drive and 2 others are local, they walk, not by car.  

Mr. Robert Foley asked walk or bus?

Ms. Erica Rampersad responded walk or bus.  And the max we can have if we go up to the maximum amount of people would be 7 employees including myself for the standard ratio.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked do you know what the square footage that you’re renting is?

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded it’s about 2,100 plus square feet.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated why don’t we just agree that we’re going to meet on Saturday at 9:00 to look at the site and we won’t do much more than that for this meeting and hopefully we’ll have some feedback.  

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I can prepare a Resolution for the next meeting.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated if you’re preparing one without – you’re going to get the clarity yourself on the parking etc, but if we have things that we need to say to you…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ll have to talk about it at the work session and then you can also add things, worst case you don’t adopt but it will be ready.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated you can add it to the Resolution after the work session.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we set a site visit for Saturday, November 5th at 9 o’clock in the morning.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and you’re also going to direct staff to prepare the Resolution.

Mr. Peter Daly stated and have staff prepare a Resolution for December.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated for the December meeting, okay.  We will see you on Saturday morning.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
PB 9-11      a.
Application of Tracy Cong and Jan Orlando for Site Development Plan Approval for a change of use from a retail use to a personal services use (hair salon) for the former Lakeland Sleep Shop building located at 2081 East Main Street (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on a drawing entitled “Main Street” prepared by John A. Lentini, R.A. dated July 31, 2011 (see prior PB’s 84 & 165)

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I believe we’re going to refer this one back.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I had a discussion today with Mr. Lentini.  He has no power and problems and he apologized but we did go over with him that he’s getting the review memo which you just got in your packets.  John did have a pretty good lengthy discussion with Mr. Lentini at the site inspection and so he and his client are aware that it’s being referred back.
Mr. John Bernard stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this application back to staff.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 2-11      c.
Application of Philip and Barbara Boyle and Philip Boyle Jr. and Elizabeth Boyle for Preliminary Subdivision Approval (with no new lots created) of an approximately 7.47 acre parcel of property located at 39 & 49 Montrose Station Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Preliminary Plat Showing Minor Subdivision for Philip & Barbara Boyle and Philip Jr. and Elizabeth Boyle” prepared by Robert Baxter, PLS dated September 20, 2011.

Mr. Philip Boyle stated I’m just here to answer any of your questions.  These guys got all the maps.  We had it all surveyed.  Basically, what it is, it’s a total of 8 acres and 2 houses.  I used to own it all but my son and his family owned one house and 6 acres and I own one house and 2 acres.  We’re just changing it that I’m going to have one house – actually there’s two houses on the property and 6 acres and he’s going to have his house and 2 acres and that’s all we’re doing.  The reason is, is that in case there’s any financial difficulties, you know the way it is -- my daughter-in-law lost her job as a school teacher that if they had to sell, I would still retain the Christmas Tree Farm and 6 acres and as far as I’m concerned as long as I’m alive that’s how it’s going to be.  If they were forced to sell their property they would be free to do so and I would be free to keep – and I can afford to keep what I have.  They’ve got kids and college and that’s basically it.  I’m glad to answer any questions you want to ask me.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked do you have any questions?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I would like to make a motion we schedule a public hearing for December the 6th.

Seconded 

Mr. John Bernard asked how much is a Christmas tree this year?

Mr. Philip Boyle responded $90 for a 7-8 foot tree which takes 15 years to grow but I’m not planting any little ones.  I have my grand kids helping.  A customer asked me one time how much I make an hour and I said “I don’t know my wife says 35 cents an hour.  A couple of years later it was minus 35.”  It gives me an excuse to have a glass of wine and keep my sanity to plant the trees.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated not to confuse things but do you want a Resolution ready at the meeting just in case?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded why not.

Mr. John Klarl responded it’s essentially a lot line adjustment.  We’ll have a Resolution for that night Mr. Boyle.

Mr. Philip Boyle stated for the next meeting.

Mr. John Klarl responded the December meeting.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but just so you’re aware I think you and I discussed this, you will have to come back for final approval so even when you’re done you’ve got to come back one more time.

Mr. Philip Boyle responded whatever.  I brought aerial photographs of the property.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’re good.

PB 8-11      d.
Application of Vision Property Group, LLC, for the property of William Geis Jr., for Site Development Plan Approval for the construction of an approximately 18,000 sq. ft. retail building located on the south side of Cortlandt Boulevard, east of the entrance to the Cortlandt Town Center (formerly Geis Toyota), as shown on a drawing entitled “Preliminary Site Plan” prepared by Joel Greenberg, R.A. latest revision received on October 20, 2011.

Mr. Joel Greenberg stated this was before this Board two months ago.  We met with staff, reviewed the memo that was submitted by staff and a couple of things have changed since we last saw you.  In addition to removing the two curb cuts which are right over here and right over here, staff recommended that we take our entrance and exit to the furthest point east on the property which is this point over here.  In addition, we’ve updated the drawing with the elevation indicating the colors of the building, the materials of the building proposed, we now show the landscaping, additional landscaping that we’re going to be putting onto the site, the conservation easement of course isn’t being touched, that remains in the back of the property.  The property comes all the way back – this is the extent of the property and this is the extent of the easement.  We also discussed with staff the connection of our property into the Cortlandt Town Center road.  Staff was nice enough to give us the drawings showing the improvements that are being made along Cortlandt Boulevard, the entrance to the Town Center and along – if the drawing was pulled up you’d see the extent down into Westbrook Drive.  I think we’ve answered the questions that were mentioned by staff and we’d just like to proceed this, as you know, this building has been vacant for quite some time now and my client’s Vision Properties actually are in very vigorously looking for tenants.  They have a couple of people that are very interested.  The location, of course, is something that is very lucrative and a good location for this type of use and I think that by moving the entrance and exit along the Cortlandt Boulevard as recommended by staff and having limited access onto Cortlandt Town Center Boulevard I think will give us a good flow, much better than what it was when it was Geis Toyota.  We had an entrance over here right next to the Cortlandt Town Center entrance and an exit just a few feet away from that which, obviously, was a very poor situation.  Of course, when it was a Shell gas station it was perfect, but obviously for what we’re using it for it’s not.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked so the limited access means what when you’re saying…

Mr. Joel Greenberg responded you mean up here Jeff?

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated yes.

Mr. Joel Greenberg responded of course, what we were talking about here is coming out onto the Cortlandt Town Center or making a right turn so that basically any cars coming out of the Center would be able to make a left turn if they want to go east on Route 6, they just come back here and…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked but no entrance into it?

Mr. Joel Greenberg responded as far as the entrance is concerned, if someone is coming down the Cortlandt Town Center and they wish to turn into there, I don’t see a problem with a right turn in and a right turn out.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I’d rather them come around myself only because I was driving there just the other day and you still kind of on a curve at that point and it seems to me that if cars are going to be turning off at that spot you’re going to be backing cars up…

Mr. Joel Greenberg asked right out of this right turn only out?  If someone is coming from the Cortlandt Town Center to get onto Cortlandt Boulevard and coming back in again?  It would seem to me that we have – obviously this is our property line here, we do have an agreement with Mr. Geis to make this connection and it would seem to me that we have certain control over anything here that would block sight distance and we would be able to provide sight distance.  I think coming down out of the Cortlandt Town Center and making a car go all the way around is probably, from a traffic point, is more difficult.  If they can just make a right turn in, they’re not stopping the traffic, they’re just going to make a right turn in and I think certainly that isn’t a problem.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated nobody coming out of there.

Mr. Joel Greenberg responded no, right turn in from the Cortlandt Town Center and coming out of our shopping center right turn out, making a right turn not going back into the Center.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m not…
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated doesn’t work for me.

Mr. Joel Greenberg asked what is your objection?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded because I drive that very frequently and these cars tear around that curve and somebody’s going to get hurt.  I almost never take it.  I come through there frequently but whenever I can avoid it, I do because I don’t like the flow of the traffic around that curve, right in that area.

Mr. John Klarl asked you would favor right in but no right out?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded people if they have to come into Geis they would have to come out of the Cortlandt Town Center turn right and nothing else because if you let people come out there’s going to be crashes all over.

Mr. Joel Greenberg responded in other words, what you’re saying is that…

Mr. John Klarl stated come down and make the right in…

Mr. Joel Greenberg stated if they’re coming down the Cortlandt Town Center you don’t want them to turn in here, you want them to come down…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated they can turn in but certainly nobody – they can turn in from the Cortlandt Town Center…

Mr. Joel Greenberg stated in other words, follow my dot here – if I’m coming down this way I can turn into our center but you don’t want anyone coming out of there?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I wouldn’t want anybody coming out of there.

Mr. Joel Greenberg stated the only problem with that is that anyone that goes into the shopping center will never be able to go west…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but then doesn’t the question become whether the DOT would permit a left.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated the more I thought about this -- originally we saw this as a right in and right out only access at the driveway and also right in, right out only at Route 6.  The more I looked at it I think it’s very possible to have a workable full way intersection at that location on Route 6.

Mr. Joel Greenberg asked this one over here?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded right, which would actually obviate the need of any connection onto the Westbrook Drive driveway but I don’t have a problem if you were just to have a single right turn into the site but not a right turn out.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I feel the opposite way.  I really have a problem with the right turn in.  I think that cars coming around from there are just not going to be able to signal their intention well enough because they may have the right signal on but somebody may think they’re going all the way out…

Mr. Ed Vergano stated that’s not – getting rid of that would not be a problem because all they would have to do is just go to the light make a right and the access is right there.

Mr. Joel Greenberg stated what Jeff is saying is just the opposite.  He feels concerned about a car coming out of the Cortlandt Town Center and coming to our shop.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated I understand that.

Mr. Robert Foley asked how much room is there Ed, coming down the right lane of the access road headed north, how many cars – the car that wants to make a right into the new site would just keep moving, it doesn’t have to really slow down or stop.

Mr. Joel Greenberg responded exactly.  The other thing we could do, in fact you just gave me an idea, and it’ll solve your problem too.  Again, if Mr. Geis can work out something with the folks at the Town Center, what we could do is add a right turning lane so that cars coming down here that are going to come toward the light here would be going in their lane and in other words, there would be an offset over here for people making the right turn in that way it would solve your problem.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated I think there’s a steep drop off there.

Mr. Joel Greenberg stated if done properly it will.  I’m sorry?

Mr. Ed Vergano repeated I think it’s a steep drop off in that location.  I think it would be very difficult to get a right turn lane in there.  The more I’m looking at this, the more I’d prefer not to have any access to the Westbrook Drive and a full way access and a limited access into and out of the site at the location near you’re pointed out right now.

Mr. Joel Greenberg responded in other words, eliminate this completely and forget about the Cortlandt Town Center?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I would love that.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the only thing then – I have mixed feelings, then you’re pouring more cars down to the light.  I was there the day of the snow, everyone’s out at the Home Depot and A&P and that back up was right past A&P and everyone’s going nuts there. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated if fewer people make the right turn out of there, it’s mostly straight or the left.

Mr. Robert Foley stated and now they will be if there’s no right in from the top.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated it’s like they have hundreds of people coming to their place.

Mr. Joel Greenberg stated the only positive thing about what you’re saying Bob is that under the new plan for this whole intersection there are now is going to be three lanes, two right turn lanes and the lane over here on the far right will be for right turns and straight so that if you want to get in here, if we close this off, you’d come down into the far right lane, make a right turn and then right turn in.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated just a point of information, those two left hand turn lanes that you see shown on the screen will not occur until after the right hand turn lane on Westbrook Drive, travelling south onto Route 6, is built, because right now Route 6 cannot accommodate two lefts coming out of the Cortlandt Town Center.

Mr. Robert Foley stated in other words that would be by Kohl’s, the one on our plan?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded right, the one we approved 10 years ago.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the only other thing if you had the right in, if there was room coming off the access road which most of you don’t like, the unintended consequences would be if people see that right lane backed up at the light, they’re going to cut through your property to come out to go eastbound but I don’t know how frequently that would be.

Mr. John Klarl asked how far back from Route 6 will DOT comment on the …

Mr. Ed Vergano responded generally, it’s a 100 feet but we ask – they would certainly comment on it if we asked for an opinion.  Generally it’s a 100 feet though.  That’s more than a 100 feet.
Mr. Joel Greenberg responded actually we have from the intersection from what you’re talking about John, we have about 200 feet.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated John’s question was “how far into the Westbrook…”

Mr. Joel Greenberg responded oh, the other way, I’m sorry, that’s also 200 feet.  That would be the equivalent of about 8 to 9 car back up Q-ing.  Actually, if you have three lanes, it could technically be 27 cars.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the trees that you would be cutting at the far eastern end are pretty mature then you’re going to replace them with just shrubbery along the front?  In other words, where you were going to put the new entrance/exit there, there’s a stand of trees there, they go right?

Mr. Joel Greenberg responded yes, we will replace them, absolutely.

Mr. Robert Foley asked any idea what type of tenants?  High volume?

Mr. Joel Greenberg responded they’ve been talking people like Starbucks, drugstore, substantial tenants.  On the other hand we could have 5 nail salons if you want.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other questions, concerns.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we refer back.

Seconded.

Mr. Joel Greenberg asked is it possible, do you want to do a site inspection?  Can we at least schedule that?  We’ll work with staff to make the changes so we don’t lose another month?  Is that possible?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded we talked about that last time, you’re going to be just up the road but a nice Saturday morning you turn a 15 minute trip into a 45 minute trip.  This may not be as ripe as you think Joel.  Maybe a couple of more months before they would really need a site inspection but it’s up to the Board.

Mr. Joel Greenberg responded I would rather see it earlier in the process than later.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked when do we hear from DOT on this?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded who knows.  Ed will actually have to reach out to them because a normal referral to them, generally, it doesn’t generate a lot of comments or it takes forever, but Ed will have to talk to some people that he knows.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated I’m meeting with DOT in this area probably the next two weeks or so.  So, I’ll make sure to bring them by the site.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but we’ll do a formal referral but the formal referral doesn’t usually generate a lot of comments and then there’s the question if you want any other traffic person on our side to take a look at it but if you’re agreeing for no connection to the Cortlandt Town Center then the only issue becomes to make sure that the DOT is going to approve that is a full intersection then that’s just up to them then.  So, we don’t really need anyone else to take a look at it.

Mr. Joel Greenberg stated that’s what I’m saying.  If the Board wants to take a look and a gander before we finalize everything I think that might be helpful to everybody.

Mr. Robert Foley stated Saturday morning site visit may give you a truer picture of the traffic going in and out of there.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated exactly, it’s busy.

Mr. Joel Greenberg stated as long as there’s no snow on Friday.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it’s right up the road so it’s not like we’re going way out of our way.  Does the Board want to go for a few minutes on Saturday to take a quick look?  We’ll schedule you for 9:25, 9:30.

Mr. Joel Greenberg responded sure.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I might send you a reminder email but there’s no correspondence or anything formal, so Saturday 9 o’clock at the other site and 9:15, 9:30 at your site.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so that’s referring back and site visit.

Seconded.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated and the site visit on Saturday.

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Peter Daly stated I move that we adjourn.
Seconded.



*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, DECEMBER 6, 2011

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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